









March 17, 2025

**To**: Chair Hoffman and Members of the Human Services Committee

**From:** Alzheimer's Association, MN/ND Chapter, AARP Minnesota, Mid-MN Legal Aid, Minnesota Elder Justice Center, Office of Ombudsman for Long-Term Care, Office of Ombudsman for Mental Health and Developmental Disabilities

Chair Hoffman and Members of the Committee:

Our organizations are writing in support of Senator Mann's bill **(SF 2522)** which provides some protection to residents in assisted living facilities from arbitrary fee increases, facility requirements for guardianship prior to admission, and contract termination proceedings based on a resident needing a public program such as Elderly Waiver.

This bill addresses many concerns advocates hear from residents in assisted living facilities:

- Residents report service fees and rent increasing multiple times a year while service provision declines in quality and frequency. Residents and families frequently ask where the money goes.
- Residents report being assured an assisted living facility accepts Elderly Waiver or another waiver for payment,
   but then spend their entire life savings at a facility only to learn that the limited number of "Elderly Waiver beds" at the facility are full.
- Residents report being charged fees that frequently are not included in the initial assisted living contract,
  including fees for paying by check, fees for using a resident's pharmacy of choice, hospice coordination fees,
  activities fees, community fees, and others that are not explained to residents upon admission and are nonrefundable.
- Residents report moving into the assisted living facility of their choice and signing a contract only to have a new owner or new management company step in and completely change fee structures, acceptance of waiver programs, and the level of care provided to residents.
- Residents report waiting in the hospital for guardianship proceedings often initiated so the facility can have a
   'guaranteed' source of payment.

We recognize providers need to remain financially viable by reasonable rent and service fee increases, however, we do not think that residents in assisted living facilities and their families, most of whom pay privately for services and rent, should be subjected to unfair, overly frequent, and unexplained cost increases. Similarly, any fees charged by an assisted living facility should be clearly defined prior to admission and provide demonstrable value for the resident. These fees contribute to the rapidly increasing rate at which residents spend their life savings and need Elderly Waiver or another waiver, funded by taxpayer dollars, to pay for services. Residents frequently find that the assisted living facility that said they could care for the resident once they ran out of savings will not live up to this promise. Instead, facilities arbitrarily limit the number of residents who need Elderly Waiver to pay for services that they will serve. This leaves residents with limited options and the negative outcomes of suddenly moving to a new facility.

Furthermore, changes in ownership have significant impacts on residents. The entire assisted living contract they had previously agreed to is suddenly ended, without resident input, and a new contract is presented to the resident and their family. If a resident isn't comfortable with this new contract or can no longer receive the same services they were receiving just the day before, their only option is to move. Vulnerable adults deserve some protection from these changes.

We support this bill as we believe it will address the concerns of many residents who watch their life savings go to a care facility but don't receive the services they are paying for.

Thank you in advance for your support of this important legislation.

**AARP Minnesota** 

Alzheimer's Association, MN/ND Chapter

Mid-MN Legal Aid

Minnesota Elder Justice Center

Office of Ombudsman for Long-Term Care

Office of Ombudsman for Mental Health and Developmental Disabilities